
MAS VALE TROCAR 
Songs of the Spanish Renaissance 

Nano Stern                 -     Voice, Nyckelharpa 
Gina Allende               -     Viola da Gamba 
Florencia Bardavid      -     Voice, Viola da Gamba 
Cristian Carvacho       -     Percussion 

Click and watch performances of “Mas Vale Trocar” and “Danza Alta”. 

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=wXYWDw4sE08
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=seY3Fh51V-k


PROGRAM NOTES 

Spain’s need to find its own voice in the world after the end of its South American empire, led to 
the discovery of forgotten sources and voices that had for centuries lay forgotten in the libraries of 
Europe. In 1870 at the Royal Library in Madrid, a historian found and described what would later 
become the most notorious Spanish musical manuscript from the XVI century: the “Cancionero 
Musical de Palacio” (Palace musical songbook). This is no minor manuscript; it consists of some 
450 pieces (mostly in Spanish but also in other peninsular languages such as Catalan, Basque, 
and Portuguese) some of which are anonymous and some of which are written by the most 
revered musicians of those triunfal days of Spanish culture such as Juan del Encina and Pedro 
de Escobar.

The first impression, when facing a songbook from the XV and XVI centuries is that they are a 
window into the music and soundscapes of the past. But nothing could be further from the truth. 
In all reality, what we often find are poems with scarcely annotated melodies, and all the esthetic 
and interpretative tradition that surrounds them has been lost in time. How would this music, 
which constantly draws from popular and courtly languages, have been performed in 1520? 
Attempts at answering these question have been made from many different angles: either by 
applying the interpretative styles of the Italian renaissance, or by incorporating certain colors and 
tendencies still present in Spanish and Mediterranean folk music. 

In this program, the “Cancionero de Palacio” has served as a source of inspiration for a path of 
discovery; a well thought and carried out investigation about the musical possibilities that are 
inherent to these songs. This is neither a neutral delivery of a score, nor an archeological 
recreation, but rather an attempt to give new life to these songs drawing from fresh and 
sometimes even contradicting sources. Courtly and popular voices, versatile and colorful 
instruments, and the use of lively percussion, feed an unexpected new rendering that allows us to 
see this repertoire under a new light which was previously unimaginable. Despite containing one 
instrumental dance piece and some explicitly scholar examples of counterpoint, this songbook is 
preeminently that: a songbook in the most “popular” sense of the word, created in order to be 
infinitely recreated. These songs are, in their purest essence, sung poetry, wherein something is 
narrated by a close and personal voice.

This concert is articulated in a mirroring structure built among some of the Cancionero’s key 
themes. In the middle, the “Danza Alta”: that one lonely instrumental piece. At the beginning and 
end, the song which gives the program its title: “Más Vale Trocar” (´Tis better to change). 
Sometimes, it is better to change, innovate and renew than to lay still.
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ABOUT THE PERFORMERS 

Gina Allende Martinez is a full time professor of Music Theory and Viola da Gamba at the 
Catholic University of Chile and is a permanent member of “Estudio MusicAntigua”, the country’s 
most renowned early music ensemble and is constantly invited to join other music and theater 
projects. She is the author of several books on music pedagogy and performance, as well as an 
expert on the practices of medieval, renaissance and baroque music. She graduated in music 
pedagogy “Summa cum Laude” from the Catholic University of Valparaiso in 1985 and has since 
perfected herself in the areas of teaching and performance in Chile, Italy, Hungary, and Argentina. 
She has participated in over a dozen recording projects with several early music groups, and has 
toured extensively throughout Latin America and Europe.

Florencia Bardavid Hoecker teaches Renaissance Vocal Ensemble and Viola da Gamba at the 
Catholic University of Chile and is a member of “Estudio MusicAntigua”. After obtaining a degree 
in lyrical singing and viola da gamba in said university, she moved to the Netherlands to further 
deepen her Gamba studies, where she obtained a masters degree in 2013 at the Royal 
Conservatoire of The Hague. She has toured extensively throughout Europe and Latin America 
and has recorded albums with many early music ensembles such as L’Arpeggiata, Les Menus 
Plaisirs du Roy and the world renowned Ensemble Organum, under the conduction of Marcel 
Pérès.

Nano Stern is a Chilean singer-songwriter, poet, and multi instrumentalist. He has recorded 9 
studio albums and has spent over a decade touring extensively throughout the Americas, Europe 
and Oceania. Born in 1985, he studied violin for the whole of his childhood and went on to learn 
several other instruments while growing up. After studying composition at he Catholic University 
of Chile and Jazz Performance at the Royal Conservatoire in Amsterdam, he has had a prolific 
career as a contemporary artist. His music is heavily rooted in the Latin American folk tradition, 
and through his travels around the world, he has incorporated many other styles of traditional and 
contemporary music into his own. While playing in Sweden, he came across the Nyckelharp 
which has become an important part of his instrumental set up. He has performed together with 
many legendary musicians, amongst them Joan Baez who said of him: “Nano may be the best 
chilean songwriter of his generation”. 

Cristian Carvacho is a multi-instrumentalist and performer. He grew up in Chile performing in 
many folk and contemporary music groups. After studying Classical Percussion at the Catholic 
University of Chile and Latin Percussion at Escuela Moderna de Música, he moved to Berlin 
where he spent a decade performing with many projects, including the prestigious Berliner 
Ensemble. He has had a prolific recording career as a session musician and has toured 
extensively throughout Europe, the Americas and Oceania. He is currently a member of the Nano 
Stern Trio and is one of the most in-demand percussionists of the Chilean music scene. 
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ABOUT THE INSTRUMENTS 

The Viola da Gamba is a bowed string instrument which is played while being held between the 
legs (hence the name 'viola da gamba', literally 'leg-viol'). It first appeared in Europe in the late 
15th century and subsequently became one of the most popular Renaissance and Baroque 
instruments, particularly given its ability to double and replace vocal parts. Viols were heard 
primarily in ensemble, or consort, music. Historically, the viol has many shapes and sizes. By the 
16th century, a standard shape for the Viola da Gamba did emerge with broad ribs, sloping 
shoulders and a fairly flat, fretted neck. The 20th and 21st century have seen a resurgence of 
interest in the instrument for the authentic performance of early music.

The Nyckelharpa (Swedish for “keyed fiddle”) belongs to the same instrument family as the 
French vielle and the English hurdy gurdy. The nyckelharpa has wooden keys that slide under the 
strings and have tangents set perpendicularly to the keys that reach up and stop (shorten) the 
melody string. It’s sort of like moveable frets that move to meet the string, rather than pressing 
the string against a fingerboard or frets. A short bow is used. Examples of its use have been 
found dating back to the 14th century and the instrument has since evolved to what is now known 
as the “modern” Nyckelharpa. It is widely considered a Swedish folk instrument, but its presence 
can be found in historical European music treaties from around the continent.

The Darbuka is a single head drum with a goblet shaped body used mostly in the Middle East, 
North Africa and Eastern Europe. The Frame Drum originates in the Middle East and is among 
the oldest of drums, dating back to ancient Mesopotamia. Traditionally, it is played with the 
fingers, striking the edge of the drum producing a "tak" tone. It can also be held with one hand 
and played with a soft mallet or straddled between the knees. The Wankara is a traditional drum 
from the Aymara culture of the Andes. It is still played today in the highlands of Bolivia. 




